
Council Meeting Minutes 
October 12, 2017   

 

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES 
 
2. Committee of the Whole – October 12, 2017 

 
 

4. Temporary Use Permit Application No. 00003 for 3020 Douglas Street &  540 Burnside Road East 
 
Motion: 
It was moved by Councillor Loveday, seconded by Councillor Isitt, that Council after giving notice and 
allowing an opportunity for a Public Hearing at the next available meeting of Council, consider the 
following motion: 
 
"That Council authorize the issuance of Temporary Use Permit Application No. 00003 for 3020 Douglas 
Street and 540 Burnside Road East, in accordance with: 

1. Plans date stamped August 24, 2017. 

2. Development meeting all Zoning Regulation Bylaw requirements. 

3. Registration of a Section 219 Covenant on title to the satisfaction of staff to secure the following 
minimum criteria with respect to transitional housing on the subject property: 

 24/7 staffing model and ancillary supports, including two trained resident support 
workers onsite at all times and one full-time supervisor during the week; 

 at least one staff member patrolling around the entire perimeter of the building to 
inspect the property daily and attend to the removal of any rubbish or debris or graffiti; and 

 residents provided with access to health care and counselling support services. 

4. The applicant providing a landscape cost estimate for the entire cost of the onsite 
landscaping in accordance with the Landscape Plan prepared by LADR Landscape 
Architects dated August 17, 2017 and a landscape security deposit in the amount of 
120% of the Landscape Cost Estimate is payable to the City prior to the issuance of any building 
permits. 

5. The Temporary Use Permit lapsing three years from the date of this resolution. 

6. That the applicant hold a Community Association Land Use Committee meeting before proceeding to 
Public Hearing. 

7. Direct staff to work with the applicant to provide more appropriate bicycle parking for residents. 

8. That staff will monitor all ingress and egress. 

9. And will primarily house those already in supportive housing facilities, who have favourably 
responded to and are willing to accept the restrictions, policies, and procedures for the building. 

 
That the City of Victoria request that BC Housing: 
1. Convene a meeting with transitional and supportive housing operators to identify actions and 

resources necessary to mitigate neighbourhood impacts of transitional and supportive housing 
facilities in the City of Victoria; and 

2. Provide Council with a summary report of actions arising from this meeting 
 

 Carried 
For: Mayor Helps, Councillors Alto, Coleman, Isitt, Loveday, Lucas, and Thornton-Joe 
Opposed: Councillor Young 
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4. LAND USE MATTERS 
 
4.1 Temporary Use Permit Application No. 00003 for 3020 Douglas Street &  

540 Burnside Road East 
 
Committee received a report dated September 28, 2017, from the Director of 
Sustainable Planning & Community Development regarding an application to 
temporarily change the use from motel to 52 transitional housing units and monthly 
rental parking for a period of up to three years. 
 
Committee discussed: 

 The possibility for better bike storage.  

 That the Temporary Use Permit cannot be terminated early, however 
conditions can be put in place as a requirement for the permit. 

 
Motion: It was moved by Councillor Isitt, seconded by Councillor Alto, that Council 

after giving notice and allowing an opportunity for a Public Hearing at the 
next available meeting of Council, consider the following motion: 
"That Council authorize the issuance of Temporary Use Permit Application 
No. 00003 for 3020 Douglas Street and 540 Burnside Road East, in 
accordance with: 

1. Plans date stamped August 24, 2017. 
2. Development meeting all Zoning Regulation Bylaw requirements. 
3. Registration of a Section 219 Covenant on title to the satisfaction of staff to 

secure the following minimum criteria with respect to transitional housing on 
the subject property: 

 24/7 staffing model and ancillary supports, including two trained resident 
support 
workers onsite at all times and one full-time supervisor during the week 

 at least one staff member patrolling around the entire perimeter of the 
building to inspect the property and attend to the removal of any rubbish 
or debris 

 residents provided with access to health care and counselling support 
services. 

4. The applicant providing a landscape cost estimate for the entire cost of the 
onsite 
landscaping in accordance with the Landscape Plan prepared by LADR 
Landscape 
Architects dated August 17, 2017 and a landscape security deposit in the 
amount of 
120% of the Landscape Cost Estimate is payable to the City prior to the 
issuance of any building permits. 

5. The Temporary Use Permit lapsing three years from the date of this 
resolution. 

 
Committee discussed: 

 The importance of forwarding this application to a Public Hearing in order to 
hear from the public.  

 The potential impact on the neighbourhood and consideration of how similar 
facilities have been run. 
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Amendment:  It was moved by Mayor Helps, seconded by Councillor Isitt, that the motion 

be amended to include the following point: 
 

6. That the applicant hold a Community Association Land Use Committee 
meeting before proceeding to Public Hearing.  

 
On the amendment: 

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 
 
 
Amendment:  It was moved by Mayor Helps, seconded by Councillor Isitt, that the motion 

be amended to include the following point: 
 

7. Direct staff to work with the applicant to provide more appropriate 
bicycle parking for the residents.  

 
On the amendment: 

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 
 

Committee discussed: 

 Concerns relating to the impact on the neighbourhood.  
 
Amendment:  It was moved by Councillor Thornton-Joe, seconded by Councillor Lucas, 

that point three be amended as follows: 
 

3. Registration of a Section 219 Covenant on title to the satisfaction of staff to 
secure the following minimum criteria with respect to transitional housing on 
the subject property: 

 24/7 staffing model and ancillary supports, including two trained resident 
support 
workers onsite at all times and one full-time supervisor during the week 

 at least one staff member patrolling around the entire perimeter of the 
building to inspect the property daily and attend to the removal of any 
rubbish or debris or graffiti 

 residents provided with access to health care and counselling support 
services. 

On the amendment: 
CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 

 
Amendment:  It was moved by Councillor Thornton-Joe, seconded by Councillor Coleman, 

that the motion be amended to include the following point: 
 

8. On the condition that as per the applicant’s letter visitors are allowed 
on an individual basis with staff monitoring all ingress and egress. 

 
Motion:  It was moved by Councillor Isitt, seconded by Councillor Young, that the 

applicant be allowed to answer the question of what sort of tenancy is being 
contemplated for this residence. 

 
CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 
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The applicant advised Council that the type of tenancy would be subject to Residential 
Tenancy Act, and that they come up with rules as a community.  
 

Committee discussed: 

 Concerns relating to whether this amendment restrains the freedoms of the 
tenants and an issue of reliance within the community.  

 
Amendment to the amendment:  

 It was moved by Councillor Isitt, seconded by Councillor Loveday, that the 
amendment be amended as follows: 
 

8. That On the condition that as per the applicant’s letter visitors are 
allowed on an individual basis with staff monitoring all ingress and 
egress. 

 
On the amendment to the amendment: 
CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 

 
On the amendment: 

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 
 

 
Amendment:  It was moved by Councillor Thornton-Joe, seconded by Councillor Isitt, that 

the motion be amended to include the following point: 
 

9. And will primarily house those already in supportive housing facilities, 
who have favourably responded to and are willing to accept the 
restrictions, policies, and procedures for the building.  
 

 
On the amendment: 

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 
 

Main motion as amended:  
That Council after giving notice and allowing an opportunity for a Public 
Hearing at the next available meeting of Council, consider the following 
motion: 
"That Council authorize the issuance of Temporary Use Permit Application 
No. 00003 for 3020 Douglas Street and 540 Burnside Road East, in 
accordance with: 
1. Plans date stamped August 24, 2017. 
2. Development meeting all Zoning Regulation Bylaw requirements. 
3. Registration of a Section 219 Covenant on title to the satisfaction of 

staff to secure the following minimum criteria with respect to transitional 
housing on the subject property: 

 24/7 staffing model and ancillary supports, including two trained 
resident support 
workers onsite at all times and one full-time supervisor during the 
week; 
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 at least one staff member patrolling around the entire perimeter of 
the building to 
inspect the property daily and attend to the removal of any rubbish 
or debris or graffiti; and 

 residents provided with access to health care and counselling 
support services. 

4. The applicant providing a landscape cost estimate for the entire cost of 
the onsite 
landscaping in accordance with the Landscape Plan prepared by LADR 
Landscape 
Architects dated August 17, 2017 and a landscape security deposit in 
the amount of 
120% of the Landscape Cost Estimate is payable to the City prior to the 
issuance of any building permits. 

5. The Temporary Use Permit lapsing three years from the date of this 
resolution. 

6. That the applicant hold a Community Association Land Use Committee 
meeting before proceeding to Public Hearing. 

7. Direct staff to work with the applicant to provide more appropriate 
bicycle parking for residents. 

8. That staff will monitor all ingress and egress. 
9. And will primarily house those already in supportive housing facilities, 

who have favourably responded to and are willing to accept the 
restrictions, policies, and procedures for the building. 

 
 

On the main motion as amended: 
CARRIED 17/COTW 

 
For: Mayor Helps, Councillors Alto, Coleman, Isitt, Loveday, Lucas, and 

Thornton-Joe 
Against: Councillor Young 

 
 
Motion: It was moved by Councillor Isitt, seconded by Councillor Loveday, that the 

City of Victoria request that BC Housing: 
1. Convene a meeting with transitional and supportive housing operators to 

identify actions and resources necessary to mitigate neighbourhood 
impacts of transitional and supportive housing facilities in the City of 
Victoria; and 

2. Provide Council with a summary report of actions arising from this meeting. 
 

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY 17/COTW 
 

  



CITY OF 
VICTORIA 

Committee of the Whole Report 
For the Meeting of October 12, 2017 

To: Committee of the Whole Date: September 28,2017 

From: Jonathan Tinney, Director, Sustainable Planning and Community Development 

Subject: Temporary Use Permit Application No. 00003 for 3020 Douglas Street and 
540 Burnside Road East 

RECOMMENDATION 

That Council after giving notice and allowing an opportunity for a Public Hearing at the next 
available meeting of Council, consider the following motion: 

"That Council authorize the issuance of Temporary Use Permit Application No. 00003 for 3020 
Douglas Street and 540 Burnside Road East, in accordance with: 

1. Plans date stamped August 24, 2017. 
2. Development meeting all Zoning Regulation Bylaw requirements. 
3. Registration of a Section 219 Covenant on title to the satisfaction of staff to secure the 

following minimum criteria with respect to transitional housing on the subject property: 
• 24/7 staffing model and ancillary supports, including two trained resident support 

workers onsite at all times and one full-time supervisor during the week 
• at least one staff member patrolling around the entire perimeter of the building to 

inspect the property and attend to the removal of any rubbish or debris 
• residents provided with access to health care and counselling support services. 

4. The applicant providing a landscape cost estimate for the entire cost of the onsite 
landscaping in accordance with the Landscape Plan prepared by LADR Landscape 
Architects dated August 17, 2017 and a landscape security deposit in the amount of 
120% of the Landscape Cost Estimate is payable to the City prior to the issuance of any 
building permits. 

5. The Temporary Use Permit lapsing three years from the date of this resolution." 

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

In accordance with Section 493 of the Local Government Act, Council may issue a Temporary 
Use Permit. A Temporary Use Permit may allow a use not permitted by zoning, may specify 
conditions under which the temporary use may be carried on, and may allow and regulate 
construction of buildings and structures in respect of the use of which the permit is issued. 
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Pursuant to Section 491 of the Local Government Act, where the purpose of the designation is 
the establishment of objectives for the form and character of intensive residential development, 
a Temporary Use Permit may include requirements respecting the character of the development 
including landscaping, and the siting, form, exterior design and finish of buildings and other 
structures. 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The purpose of this report is to present Council with information, analysis and recommendations 
for a Temporary Use Permit (TUP) Application for the property located at 3020 Douglas Street. 
The proposal is to temporarily change the use from motel to 52 transitional housing units and 
monthly rental parking for a period of up to three years. 

The following points were considered in assessing this Application: 

• the Official Community Plan (OCP) identifies the property within the General 
Employment Urban Place Designation, which does not support residential uses; 
however, TUPs are permitted in the OCP throughout the whole City. 

• the Burnside Gorge Neighbourhood Plan designates the front portion of the subject 
property where the motel is situated as General Employment and the rear portion of the 
property is designated General Employment With Limited Residential Uses. The 
General Employment designation in the OCP does not support residential uses. 

• the proposed changes to the landscaping are consistent with the Design Guidelines for 
Multi-Unit Residential, Commercial and Industrial. 

• the Application is supportable given that it is to allow an interim use to accommodate a 
critical housing need, while providing time to develop a long-term redevelopment plan for 
the site consistent with the OCP and the Burnside Gorge Neighbourhood Plan. 

BACKGROUND 

Description of Proposal 

The proposal is to temporarily change the use from motel to 52 transitional housing units and 
monthly rental parking for a period of up to three years. Subject to Council approval, a 
Temporary Use Permit (TUP) can be extended one time for an additional period of up to three 
years. Specific details of the proposal include: 

• relocating the front door to the south side of the building in order to address existing 
grade changes and limiting it to one controlled entrance 

• providing adequate storage space in the building 
• closing off individual unit doors to the outside at the ground level 
• making interior improvements to enhance common areas, office space and building 

security 
• removing the existing swimming pool and creating a new outdoor garden area with 

substantial landscaping for the residents 
• introducing new soft and hard landscaping fronting Douglas Street 
• enclosing a garbage and recycling area to screen it from public view 
• installing a new fence between the building and parking lot in the rear yard with 

controlled entry point for fire truck access only. 
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Sustainability Features 

The applicant has not identified any sustainability features associated with this proposal. 

Active Transportation Impacts 

The Application proposes to install a six stall bicycle rack on the property, which supports active 
transportation. 

Public Realm Improvements 

No public realm improvements are proposed in association with this Temporary Use Permit 
Application. 

Accessibility Impact Statement 

The British Columbia Building Code regulates accessibility as it pertains to buildings. According 
to the applicant, the proposed residential units and outdoor common areas, excluding the 
entrance driveway, will not be accessible. However, accessibility issues are to be addressed 
with the longer term redevelopment of the site. 

Existing Site Development and Development Potential 

The site is presently a motel and parking lot. Under the current T-1 Zone, Limited Transient 
Accommodate District, the permitted uses are restricted to single family dwellings and 
customary accessory uses, transient accommodation, housekeeping apartment buildings, 
boarding houses and rooming houses. 

Community Consultation 

Consistent with the Community Association Land Use Committee (CALUC) Procedures for 
Processing Rezoning and Variances Applications, on September 5, 2017, the Application was 
referred for a 30-day comment period to the Burnside Gorge CALUC. At the time of writing this 
report, a letter from the CALUC had not been received. 

In addition to the referral to the CALUC, the applicant conducted an open house on June 26, 
2017. Twenty-eight people attended the event and nine comment forms were submitted 
(attached). 

ANALYSIS 

Official Community Plan 

The Official Community Plan (OCP) identifies the property within the General Employment 
Urban Place Designation. Residential uses are not supported within this designation. A TUP 
would allow the residential use for a period of up to three years, with the ability to extend the 
permit for another three years subject to Council approval. 

The OCP also identifies this property within Development Permit Area 16 (DPA 16): General 
Form and Character. The applicant is proposing minor exterior renovations to the building; 
which are exempt from the DP process in accordance with the Land Use Procedures Bylaw. 
With respect to onsite landscaping, the existing pool deck would be converted into a patio with 
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substantial landscaping as amenity space for the residents. The pool itself would be repurposed 
as a large planter including three trees. The proposed landscaping fronting onto Douglas Street 
would screen the surface parking lot from the street and sightlines would be maintained. 

Local Area Plans 

The Burnside-Gorge Neighbourhood Plan identifies the subject site as both General 
Employment and General Employment With Limited Residential. The existing building is 
located on the site identified as General Employment, which does not support residential uses. 

CONCLUSIONS 

The proposal to temporarily change the use from motel to 52 transitional housing units and 
monthly rental parking for a period of up to three years at the property located at 3020 Douglas 
Street is supportable given that it is to allow an interim use to accommodate a critical housing 
need, while providing time to develop a long-term redevelopment plan for the site consistent 
with the OCP and the Burnside Gorge Neighbourhood Plan. Staff recommend for Council's 
consideration that the Application advance to a Public Hearing. 

ALTERNATE MOTION 

That Council decline Temporary Use Permit Application No. 00003 for the property located at 
3020 Douglas Street and 540 Burnside Road East. 

List of Attachments 

• Attachment A: Zoning Map 
• Attachment B: Aerial Photo 
• Attachment C: Letters from applicant, dated July 10, 2017 and August 24, 2017 
• Attachment D: Comments from June 26, 2017 Open House 
• Attachment E: Plans dated August 24, 2017. 
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ATTACHMENT c 

July 10,2017 

Mayor Lisa Helps & Council 

City of Victoria 

1 Centennial Square 

Victoria BCV8W1P6 

RE: FORMERTALLYHO HOTELSITE -3020 DOUGLAS STREET 

TEMPORARY USE PERMIT APPLICATION 

n 
lft@C©iV®d 

City <if Vtaorts 

JUL. 1 8 2017 
Pfenning flt Development Department 

Development Services Division 

Dear Mayor Helps & Council: 

CitySpaces Consulting, on behalf of the Victoria Cool Aid Society (Cool Aid), is 

pleased to submit this application for a Temporary Use Permit for site of the 

former Tally Ho Hotel. 

THE PROPOSAL 

This application proposes permitting the property (located at 3020 Douglas 

Street) to be used for 52 temporary transitional housing units instead of its 

current zoned use of T-1 Limited Transient Accommodation. 

In addition to the transitional housing, Cool Aid would like to permit the 

temporary use of the property for the following activities: 

Cool Aid support office space; 

Parking; 

• Extreme weather protocol shelter (possible use); 

Island Health ACTTeam offices (possible use); and, 

Primary and ancillary satellite health services clinic (possible uses). 

Minor renovations will be needed to the hotel building to allow for the housing 

units. These renovations will include: 

Lobby and security upgrades; 

Minor individual room repairs; 

Addition of a heat treatment room; 

An enhanced sprinklering system; and 

Clean-up and enhancement of landscaping. 

PURPOSE 

With the View Royal Choices facility closing at the end of 2017 (up to 40 

residents), and an estimated 1,400 people in the region needing primary 

housing and experiencing homelessness, there is critical and immediate need 

for additional affordable and supportive housing. Temporary use of the Tally Ho 

CitySpaces 
Consulting Ltd. 

5th Floor 
844 Courtney St. 
Victoria BC 
V8VV 1C4 

250.383.0304 Tel 
866.383.0304 Toll-free 
250.383.7273 Fax 

wv/w.cityspaces.ca 

Victoria 

Vancouver 

IS* 

n 

m 

is* 



property will provide 52 units of much needed accommodation, along with a 24/7 staffing model 

and ancillary supports. The building requires very few changes to adapt it for housing 

accommodation, and the site is close to downtown and Mayfair Shopping Centre, with convenient 
walking and transit access to a full spectrum of wellness, recreation, and commercial services. 

The application for a Temporary Use Permit is just that - an interim use of an ideally situated 

building to accommodate a critical need, while providing time to develop a long-term 

redevelopment plan for the site. At more than two acres (1.4 ha) in size, with access via two 

arterial roads, the site can be developed in a comprehensive way that meets the objectives of 

the new Burnside Gorge Neighbourhood Plan and serves the needs of the community. 

BACKGROUND 

Originally built by Archie McDonald, the Tally Ho opened in 1961 with 50 rooms, a beer parlour, 

a cocktail lounge, and a restaurant. The property was put on the market in 2016, and purchased 

by the British Columbia Housing Management Commission (BC Housing) in early 2017. In 

March 2017, BC Housing transferred ownership of the property to Cool Aid. 

Ultimately, Cool Aid would like to make maximum use of this substantial property for permanent 

affordable and supportive housing. However, such a large project will take time and resources 

to develop, and a Temporary Use Permit will allow for those processes to occur. 

About the Operator: Victoria Cool Aid Society 

Cool Aid's mission is to provide housing, shelter, health, and employment services to the 

region's most vulnerable population, and is committed to doing what it can to eliminate 

homelessness in Victoria. 

Founded in 1968, Cool Aid has a long history of working with the region's most 

disadvantaged. Overseen by a Board of Directors elected from the community, Cool Aid 

employs more than 300 trained staff, who are committed to working with its clients/ 

residents, and the community in a professional, respectful, and non-judgemental way. 

Including the current operations at Mount Edwards, Cool Aid operates 13 supportive and 

affordable housing buildings, accounting for 457 residential units throughout the region. Four 

of its buildings (Fairway Woods, Hillside Terrace, Olympic Vista, and Cottage Grove) offer 

supportive and affordable housing for seniors. Cool Aid also operates three permanent 

shelters, which house approximately 125 residents, as well as other seasonal shelters. 

The Access Health Centre, co-owned with AIDS Vancouver Island, features the Cool Aid 

Community Health Centre, providing integrated primary health care, counselling, 

pharmaceutical, and dental services to disadvantaged/low income residents. 

Cool Aid's REES Mental Health and Employment Centre operates the Community Casual 

Labour Pool, the Every Step Counts Running Program, and provides outreach, counselling, 

and volunteer opportunities. 

Tally Ho Hotel Temporary Use Permit Application | July 2017 | 2 



Cool Aid's Downtown Community Centre offers thousands of individuals, including 
Cool Aid Tenants and clients, a variety of free recreation, food, arts, and vocational 

training opportunities. 

Cool Aid (and members of its staff) has been honoured on numerous occasions for its 

compassionate commitment to caring for those who are disadvantaged, or need support 

and guidance to help them through physical and mental health issues and addictions. 

2009 | Cool Aid and its Next Steps Transitional Shelter received a "good neighbour" 
award from the North Park Neighbourhood Association; 

2010 | Cool Aid and AIDS Vancouver Island receive an Award of Merit from the 
Hallmark Society for the Access Health Centre building's heritage restoration; 

2012 | Kathy Stinson (Cool Aid's CEO) was honoured with the inaugural United Way 
of GreaterVictoria Award for Collaboration and Partnership; 

2013 | Cool Aid received the Victoria Foundation's Community Leadership Award; and 

2016 | Kathy Stinson was honoured with a Longevity of Leadership Award, sponsored 
by the Victoria Foundation's Andrew D. Beckerman Fund. 

FLOOR PLANS 

As evident from the plans submitted as part of this application, there is no intention of modifying 

the building's exterior appearance, except for some small changes to the configuration of the 

front entrance, some additional landscaping, and other minor existing issues relating to BC 

Building Code and Fire Code requirements. These exterior improvements include: 

Relocation of the front door to the south side of the building in order to address existing 

grade changes; 

Blocking off of individual unit doors to the outside on the lower level; 

• Improvements to the front landscaping along Douglas Street, removal of the swimming 

pool to create a new outdoor garden area, and installation of screening and fencing to 

provide additional access control for Cool Aid, and separation for near neighbours along 

the back of the building; and 

Minor upgrades to the exterior of the lower level to meet code exiting requirements. 

Interior improvements will include: 

Modifying the reception area to provide enhanced monitoring capabilities; 

Replacing an existing office area with a heat treatment room, and installation of a separate 

external access to the room. 

Providing common laundry space on the main and upperfloor levels. 

Minor upgrades to offices for resident support programs and ancillary health services; and 

New electronic keying of the rooms, and new camera monitoring of the building. 
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SITE & BUILDING CHARACTERISTICS 

i Note: A separate adjacent parcel, 
'. , . . Lot A, Section 4, Victoria District, . . . n/.n •> • _t 1 Legal Description ; . \.A07 comprising about 1,040 m2, is not 

an part of this application. 

2 Address 3020 Douglas Street 

3 Neighbourhood Burnside Gorge 

4 Zoning 
T-1 Limited Transient 

Accommodation 

Property Size 
' 

0.81 ha/87,080 sf 
Located between Douglas Street 
and Burnside Road East 

6 
Hotel 
Building Size 

Lower floor: 498 m2/ 5,355 sf 
Main floor: 713 m2/ 7,675 sf 

Upperfloor: 713 m2/ 7,675 sf 

TOTAL: 1,924m2/ 20,705 sf) 

The restaurant/bar building will not 
be renovated at this time, but the 
large open spaces it provides could 
possibly be used as temporary 
extreme weather shelter space. 

. 

7 Services 
All services & utilities 

are available 
• 

Upgrades to the domestic water 
line may be required for the 
sprinklering system. 

8 Hotel Building 
Overall 

Two and a half-storey woodframe 
building with access to residential 

units via interior hallways & 
elevator. •' 

The non-residential half of the 
building consists of the former 
hotel's food and beverage facilities, 
commercial kitchen, conference 
rooms, and ancillary office space. 

9 

' 

Vehicle Parking & 
Bicycle Storage 

• 

27 surface vehicle stalls have 
been identified based on 0.5 
stalls per unit, plus three near 

the entrance for visitors. 
An exterior storage rack for 

six bicycles will also be installed 
near the entrance. 

There is more than ample parking 
on the site to meet demand. Surplus 
parking spaces accessed from 
Burnside Road East will continue to 
be used as rental parking. 
Bicycle storage for residents will 
be accommodated in resident 
rooms - Cool Aid has found 
this arrangement to be the 
most suitable. 
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VEHICLE & BICYCLE PARKING 

The site currently has approximately 108 more parking stalls than required for the TUP. Parking 

forthe supportive housing has been identified, and is accessible from the Douglas Street. Stalls 

accessed from Burnside Road will continue to be used as monthly rental parking. A fence will 

be installed between the supportive housing and surplus parking areas, and will be keyed for fire 

access purposes. 

Resident-owned bicycles will be stored in their rooms. A bicycle rack for staff and visitors will be 

installed immediately outside the front entrance. 

PROPOSED STAFFING & COMMUNITY SUPPORTS 

1. Staffing. Tally Ho will be staffed 24/7. There will be at least two trained resident support workers 

on site at all times, and one full-time supervisor during the week. Additional staff members on 

site during the day may include cooks, janitors or maintenance staff, and a Manager. 

2. Volunteers. During the week, there may be three to four volunteers to assist with the 

provision of meals and other programs. 

3. Health Care Providers/Counselors will visit on a regular basis, and work with each resident 

individually to assess what assistance is needed, and then direct them to appropriate services. 

SECURITY PLAN FOR SUPPORTIVE HOUSING UNITS 

Security is an important community consideration. Cool Aid commits to the following protocols 

for the Tally Ho: 

A minimum of two (2) staff will be on the premises at all times; 

The building will be fully monitored both inside and out, and the entrance secured and 

controlled by staff; 

» Guest privileges will be monitored at all times, and may be revoked if security plan 

protocols are violated; 

Pets are permitted only if they are suitably cared for and managed; 

Excessive noise or disturbances will not be permitted; and 

. • Installation of screening and fencing to provide additional access control for Cool Aid, and 

separation for near neighbours along the back of the residential building. 
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PUBLIC CONSULTATION 

On June 26, 2017, neighbours from around the 3020 Douglas Street site were invited to 

review Cool Aid's proposal, and to ask questions of Cool Aid and the project team. 

Approximately 28 people attended (23 signed in), and nine comment forms were returned (see 

attached attendee list and comments). The majority of attendees were from the Burnside/ 

Jutland/Sumas Street residential neighbourhood, and their questions and concerns mainly 

related to: 

1. Potential impacts of the supportive housing on the neighbourhood; 

2. Concerns about a potential connection between the Rock Bay Landing Shelter and this 

project, and people moving through the neighbourhood between the two facilities; and 

3. A desire to have Cool Aid go directly into a redevelopment planning program for the site, 

and forfeit the opportunity for temporary use of the existing building. 

In response to the first two concerns: 

1. The project will be managed on a 24/7 basis, and will primarily house those already in 

supportive housing facilities, who have favourably responded to and are willing to accept 

the restrictions, policies, and procedures for the building. 

2. The proposed Tally Ho residence is not a shelter like Rock Bay Landing on Ellice Street. They 

are two distinct facilities, providing services to two separate groups of people. The 

challenges facing all shelters are not experienced in supportive housing projects, and in the 

Tally Ho, the number of residents will be limited to 52. 

Additionally, a significant attraction to using the Tally Ho for interim supportive housing is 

that it faces Douglas Street. The entrance to, and monitoring of, the facility will be from the 

Douglas Street side. The direct connections to outside services and amenities will also be 

from the Douglas Street access, not along Burnside Road. 

Based on Cool Aid's extensive experience, staff is confident that there will not be resident 

connections between the Tally Ho and Rock Bay Landing. Cool Aid commits to continuing 

to communicate and work with the neighbourhood, and is always looking for ways to 

improve its facilities to mitigate neighbourhood and community concerns. 

FUTURE PLANNING 

The entire Tally Ho property consists of two parcels of land (hotel and parking, plus a smaller 

parking lot) comprising approximately 0.913 ha. Future development of the site has not yet 

been determined. From an urban planning perspective, the property offers unique and 

important opportunities to create an integrated community and comprehensive development 

that respects the Burnside neighbourhood, and meets the future needs of the community. 
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As part of its redevelopment planning for the site. Cool Aid is committed to a full public 

engagement process, and to receiving input, advice, and feedback.from the neighbourhood. 

The requested three-year Temporary Use Permit period will allow for thorough consultation and 

planning with neighbours and the City of Victoria, the development of comprehensive plans, 

and construction of the first of what will likely be a two to three-phase project. The intended 

timeline for the initial phase is shown below: 

Fall 2017 to Spring 2018. Comprehensive planning of the site, seeking neighbourhood 

input throughout. 

* Spring 2018 to Fall 2018. Application to the City for rezoning of the site. 

Spring 2019 to Fall 2020. Construction of the first phase of redevelopment. 

TIMELINE 

It is anticipated that once the temporary use renovations and upgrades are completed to the 

existing hotel building, final occupancy will be completed by early December 2017. 

CLOSING 

The intention of Cool Aid is to renovate and occupy all 52 units of the Tally Ho Hotel. No 

changes to the siting or size of the building are contemplated. 

This application represents a special opportunity to redevelop a large urban site to address the 

need for affordable and supportive housing in the region, and to house 52 of those most in 
need while that redevelopment planning process is going on. We look forward to presenting, 

this proposal to Council and committees, and demonstrating its many positive features. 

Should you require any further information, please do not hesitate to contact the undersigned 

(250-383-0304 x 22, dstronqitharm@citvspaces.ca). If any additional information is needed 

relating to building operations, please contact Kathy Stinson, Chief Executive Officer of the 

Victoria Cool Aid Society (250-383-1977, kstinson@CoolAid.org). 

Sincerely, 

I 

/ 

Attachs. 

cc: Kathy Stinson, Victoria Cool Aid Society 
Malcolm McNaughton, BC Housing 
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August 24, 2017 

Department of Sustainable Planning and Community Development 

Development Services Division 

City of Victoria 

1 Centennial Square 

Victoria, BCV8W1P6 

AUG 2 4 20T/ 
• Ptenttnfj & v. v^n.T.en* 

S'.'VK'*.*' iV-'von 

n 

Re: 3020 Douglas Street Temporary Use Permit - Response to Update to 
the Application Review Summary 

Attached, please find additional amended drawings showing minor revisions 

to the earlier submitted plans that formed part of the original submission, and 

additional explanations on matters raised in the Application Review Summary. 

The minor revisions to the plans are described as follows: 

1. Revision to the landscape plan and site plan removing the fence screening 

from the Douglas Street frontage, as requested; 

2. Revised site plan showing all onsite parking consisting of approximately 

133 stalls, exceeding Schedule C parking requirements; 

3. Removal of two bus parking stalls to make allowance for two-way traffic. 

The bus stalls are not needed; 

4. Repositioned fence along the rear of the building with indicative photos 

showing examples of the fencing to be installed; and, 

5. Updated site plan showing the location of the screened garbage and 

recycling area and indicative examples of the form of screening. 

The application requests a three year Temporary Use Permit for 52 units of 

supportive, transitional housing. The three year term will allow time for 

planning, land-use approvals, and redevelopment of at least some of the site. 

The building is remarkably suited for the interim use requested and requires 

minimal changes/renovations to it. 

Transitional housing provides a stable and supportive housing environment for 

residents to address those factors that led to homelessness. The building will 

have 24/7 staffing with a single point of entry that allows for the safety and 

security of residents and effective operational management of the building. 

During certain periods of the day staffing will be augmented with support and 

counselling/health workers. While it is a longer-term housing option, 
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Consulting Ltd. 
Suite 101 
848 Courtney St. 
Victoria BC 
V8W1C4 

250.383.0304 Tel 
866.383.0304 Toll-free 
250.383.7273 Fax 

www.cityspaces.ca 

Victoria 

CO 

Vancouver 

n 

m 

CO 

1 



transitional housing typically provides residential accommodation for 

approximately three months to three years. 

The individual housing units are approximate 35 m2 in size. Although the 

structure was designed for tourist accommodation use, the units are relatively 

spacious and can easily transfer into a comfortable housing environment. 

There is ample space for socialization areas, counselling/health office space, 

and dining areas. 

Operationally, meal are provided and prepared off-site and brought to the 

premises. Visitors are allowed on an individual basis with staff monitoring all 

ingress and egress. The entrance and primary access faces Douglas Street. 

Interior hallways and common areas will be monitored by security cameras, as 

will the exterior of the building. CEPTED practices have been considered with 

the proposed changes. 

Given the size of the building and the significant surplus space that is available, 

there is ample opportunity to store any extraneous possessions that residents 

may have within the building. Small animals will be permitted. 

The planning process for consideration of future redevelopment of the 

Burnside Rd. half of the property will commence early this fall, with a 

commitment to engage the neighbours from the beginning of that process. 

Please feel free to contact the undersigned if you require any further 

information. 

Yours truly, 

Deane Strongitharm, MCIP 

CitySpaces Consulting 

cc Kathy Stinson, CEO, Victoria Cool Aid Society. 

attach. 
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ATTACHMENT D 

Tally Ho Open House (June 26,2017) Comment Form Written Responses 

My name is Amparo Ker. My husband and I were please with this idea. Our suggestion, if things get 
worse, we need a high fence, facing Burnside East. 

Amparo-& Ray Ker\ 

We appreciate that the commitment to security and safety and maintenance of the property remains a 
priority at all times. Consistency in rule enforcement and continual neighbourhood engagement is a must. 

Anonymous 

Instead of yet more housing for single homeless and people with psychiatric issues, build housing for the 
working poor. This is a large lot, so suitable for a larger development. Please consult residents before 
making decisions that affect our community. 

Joanne Peakei 

Perhaps a fence along Burnside end of property landscaped with tall shrubs to appease the neighbours 
and encourage tenants to use Douglas Street corridor over residential section. 

Anonymous 

- Longterm plan (not convinced short term plan is effective) 
~ Additional staffing (2 people on staff doesn't seem enough) 
~ Security on patrol 
~ The area has reached the point of saturation 

Anonymous 

What are you doing flooding the neighbourhood with these people. The neighbourhood will get worse, 
go downhill, without even letting us know, sneaking. I'm very very upset about this 

Anonymous 

I do not support the temporary use permit as I have seen temporary become permanent too many times. 
We support well planned social housing for families and couples, but we are already inundated with 
supportive and transition housing. 
There are serious issues with access directly into the neighbourhood across the street so proper planning 
needs to be undertaken to ensure residents are forced onto Douglas Street instead of Burnside. 
We want the long term plan to be implemented sooner so we can integrate new residents families into 
the community long term. 
Cool Aid does not have a good reputation in the lower Burnside Gorge due to the poor management 
of Rock Bay Shelter 

Christina Sinnemanni 

It's been told that individuals whom are no longer accepted at other housing will be accepted at this 
location. This is reason for concern if this the case. This poses unnecessary risk to property owners in 
the immediate vicinity Disciplinary issues, property concerns, cleanliness. No matter the issues, ie: drug 
use by your occupants, it's the tax payer, the people that pay their taxes to support this city that are 
saddled with the decisions of others. I hope I'm wrong. 

Anonymous 

Additional Post-it Note Comment: 
Please consider the pedestrian environment and need for screening behind the Tally Ho. 

Anonymous 

















 

 

October 10, 2017 

 

Mayor & Council 

City of Victoria 

 

RE: Temporary Use Permit Application No. 00003 for 3020 Douglas Street/540 Burnside Road East. 

 

 

Dear Mayor and Council, 

 

On behalf of the Burnside Gorge Community Association (BGCA) Board of Directors, I am writing in 

regards to Cool Aid’s application for a Temporary Use Permit for 3020 Douglas Street / 540 Burnside 

Road East. We ask that Mayor & Council delay the hearing and decision for the Temporary Use Permit so 

that we can ensure the fair and just consideration of neighbourhood interests alongside the needs of 

homeless citizens. 

 

To date, the information that residents and the BGCA have received from the Cool Aid Society with 

regards to 3020 Douglas Street is incomplete and unclear. We believe that a delay of the issuance of this 

Temporary Use Permit is essential for the City to respect its commitment to Civic Engagement, namely 

“timely and meaningful” efforts to inform and consult with citizens. Additionally, through our Land Use 

Committee meetings neighbours have expressed deep concerns about the “temporary” nature of this 

facility, that the facility will not, in fact, be temporary and also the continued concentration of service in 

Burnside Gorge, a community that already has a shockingly disproportionate number of supportive and 

low/no barrier housing units.  

 

The BGCA has been a reliable supporter of social programs in Victoria for many decades and we are fully 

aware of the commitments of the City of Victoria and the Province to house a marginalized population 

with a high level of complex needs. However, the intense concentration of these facilities in our 

neighbourhood has created a critical situation for the Burnside Gorge community.  As you are aware 

from our letter to Ministry officials dated October 3, 2017, (attached for your reference) we have 

requested a moratorium on all new supportive/low-barrier facilities in the Burnside Gorge community as 

well as a review of the critical situation that has been created in the neighbourhood. We cannot endorse 

or accept any further supportive housing in the Burnside Gorge community until we have commitments 

from both municipal and provincial levels of government as well as direct service providers to address 

existing community impacts and mitigate future impacts. 

 

Given all of our concerns, we feel that issuance of a Temporary Use Permit at this time would be 

irresponsible on the part of the City and grievous to the well-being of the Burnside Gorge community. 

Thank you in advance for honouring our request.  

 

Respectfully, 

 

 

Avery Stetski 

President 



 

 

 

 

October 3, 2017 

 

To:  Honourable Selina Robinson, Minister of Municipal Affairs & Housing  

Honourable Judy Darcy, Minister of Mental Health & Addictions 

Rob Fleming, MLA Victoria-Swan Lake 

Shayne Ramsay, CEO, BC Housing 

 

RE: Request for moratorium on development of emergency homeless shelter in Burnside Gorge, 

Victoria 

 

On behalf of the Burnside Gorge Community Association Board of Directors, I am writing to emphatically 

request that BC Housing immediately cease work on the planned homeless shelter at 2915 Douglas 

Street in Victoria, BC.  We are also requesting a moratorium on the development or operations of any 

new supportive housing in Burnside Gorge. 

 

The Burnside Gorge Community Association is responsible for advocating in the best interest of our 

community and ensuring a representative voice for all of those we serve. Our community includes 

almost 6000 residents and over 1400 businesses. As a direct consequence of current provincial policies 

that intended to address the crises of homelessness and escalating mental health and addictions issues, 

our small neighbourhood is currently experiencing critical social problems at a scale not seen in the past 

decade. The planned homeless shelter at 2915 Douglas Street is a direct threat to our community’s well-

being and would be a serious mistake. 

 

The Burnside Gorge neighbourhood is already saturated with supported facilities such as emergency 

shelters, low/no barrier housing, residential treatment facilities, and a long history of low-income single 

resident occupancy conversions.  Burnside Gorge comprises just 7% of the City of Victoria’s population, 

but we have 77% of the shelter units in the City. We have 36% of all supportive housing units in Victoria, 

most of these added in the past six years.  

 

The concentration of marginalized and vulnerable populations has put tremendous strain on businesses 

and residents across the neighbourhood as there are steadily mounting levels of crime, drug dealing, 

open drug use, and entrenchment of transient encampments in doorways and boulevards. For residents 

and businesses within a few hundred metres of the existing Rock Bay Landing shelter, as well as the 

planned new shelter, the situation is having significant social, economic and mental health impacts. 

 

The Province’s decision to concentrate homeless shelters and supportive housing in Burnside Gorge is a 

failure not only to our community but also the people you are attempting to serve. Placing housing and 

shelter units for high-needs, high-risk individuals in one neighbourhood actually creates conditions that 

are counter-productive to success, undermining both the intent and delivery of services. Individuals 

cannot and do not integrate into the community at large. We urge the Province to immediately adopt a 

regional approach to addressing the complex social issues we are seeing in our neighbourhood.  

 

As a respected social service provider with decades of experience, the BGCA is committed to working 

with all parties to develop a solution to what has become an intolerable situation in a Victoria 

neighbourhood. We respectfully request that you, as the Ministers with the mandates to work with all 

stakeholders on the means to effectively address homelessness and mental health and addictions, take 

the following actions: 



 

 

1. Immediately cease all work and plans to develop a homeless shelter at 2915 Douglas Street, or 

any other location in Burnside Gorge; 

2. Establish a moratorium on the purchase or development of any new units of shelter and/or 

supportive housing anywhere within the Burnside Gorge neighbourhood boundaries. This 

moratorium would allow for a total review of the critical situation developing in the Burnside 

Gorge neighbourhood due to current provincial policies. 

3. At the earliest possible time, arrange for senior leaders within your Ministries and BC Housing to 

meet with the Burnside Gorge Community Association executive and board of directors to 

develop concrete strategies to resolve issues that result from the existing concentration of 

shelters and low/no barrier supportive housing in our neighbourhood; 

 

Given the gravity of this situation, we look forward to your reply as soon as possible. If you have any 

questions, please contact me at 250-386-6163 or by email at astetski@telus.net.  

 

Regards, 

 

 

 

Avery Stetski 

Chair 

 

CC: Honourable Shane Simpson, Minister of Social Development & Poverty Reduction 

City of Victoria Mayor & Council 

CRD Board of Directors 
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Subject Property – 3020 Douglas Street

Existing parking lot in the rear fronting Burnside Road
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